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Nederland Community Library District

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes

4/23/14
The meeting was called to order at 7:05.
ROLL CALL

Present: 

Library District Board Members:  Andrea Begin, Dani Dillon, Emily Fidelman, Karen Fletcher 
Library Director : Neli Van Buskirk
Absent:  Jim Elder, Charles Wood
PUBLIC COMMENT

A member of the public introduced himself and expressed an interest in observing part of the meeting in light of a need for new Board members.
MINUTES 
Andrea clarified that discussion of revisions to the 2014 budget had been tabled so that Neli could review how much money was paid Mtech to repair the furnace rather than due to time constraints.  Emily will revise the minutes to reflect this.  Dani moved to approve the minutes of March 26th, 2014 with this revision. Karen seconded, and the motion was unanimously passed.
REPORTS

Library Director’s Report:

Neli submitted the following written report:
Director’s Report April 2013

CONSTRUCTION ACCOUNT USAGE

I did some research and contacted Kay Turnbaugh, past Board President, concerning the language stipulated on how the library can spend construction dollars from the construction bank accounts.  Kay emailed: “I copied the answer we got from the bond attorney below. Basically, the money raised by the bond that was approved by the voters can only be used for the constructing, equipping and furnishing a new library facility”.  

There is nothing stating that we can only spend it on items that must be attached to the library.  It is clear that “constructing, equipping and furnishing” are the key words. See email from Bond Lawyer:

From: Peltz, Thomas M. [mailto:Thomas.Peltz@KutakRock.com] 
Sent: Friday, December 16, 2011 9:01 PM
To: 'Kay Turnbaugh'; Russ Caldwell
Subject: RE: Nederland Library question
 

I agree that the ballot question is pretty specific with respect to the use of bond proceeds being for constructing, equipping, furnishing and not land acquisition; I would share the concern that any unspent proceeds not be used for land acquisition.  The bond documents do not present a problem other than the authorization is to use the proceeds for the purposes authorized in the ballot question.  The form of the ballot question is below:
 

SHALL BOULDER COUNTY NEDERLAND COMMUNITY LIBRARY DISTRICT DEBT BE INCREASED UP TO $1,900,000, WITH A MAXIMUM REPAYMENT COST OF UP TO $3,950,000, AND SHALL DISTRICT TAXES BE INCREASED UP TO $160,000 ANNUALLY FOR THE PURPOSE OF:

 

·         CONSTRUCTING, EQUIPPING AND FURNISHING A NEW, APPROXIMATELY 4,800 SQUARE FOOT COMMUNITY LIBRARY FACILITY ON LAND DONATED BY THE TOWN OF NEDERLAND AND THE NEDERLAND LIBRARY FOUNDATION

 

SUCH DEBT TO CONSIST OF THE ISSUANCE AND PAYMENT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, WHICH BONDS SHALL BEAR INTEREST AT A MAXIMUM NET EFFECTIVE INTEREST RATE NOT TO EXCEED 6.75% PER ANNUM AND BE ISSUED, DATED AND SOLD AT SUCH TIME OR TIMES, AT SUCH PRICES (AT, ABOVE OR BELOW PAR) AND IN SUCH MANNER AND CONTAINING SUCH TERMS, NOT INCONSISTENT HEREWITH, AS THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MAY DETERMINE; SHALL AD VALOREM PROPERTY TAXES BE LEVIED IN ANY YEAR, WITHOUT LIMITATION AS TO RATE AND IN AN AMOUNT SUFFICIENT TO PAY THE PRINCIPAL OF, PREMIUM IF ANY, AND INTEREST ON SUCH BONDS AS THE SAME BECOME DUE, WHICH PROPERTY TAX LEVY SHALL NOT EXTEND BEYOND THE YEAR IN WHICH THE BONDS ARE PAID IN FULL; AND SHALL ANY EARNINGS ON THE INVESTMENT OF THE REVENUES FROM SUCH TAXES AND ON THE PROCEEDS OF SUCH BONDS (REGARDLESS OF AMOUNT) CONSTITUTE A VOTER-APPROVED REVENUE CHANGE WITHIN THE MEANING OF ARTICLE X, SECTION 20 OF THE COLORADO CONSTITUTION?

MTECH REPAIR BILLS 2011-2014

I printed a report of all the M Tech expenses accumulated and paid for from 2011 to present.  I calculated all the expenses that were allocated to repairing the HVAC.  The total spent for repairs is $10,707.36.  The total spent on Tienken associates, our lawyer for consultation regarding the HVAC system issue, is $1,375.00.  This totals $12,082.36 spent on the HVAC system repair concerns.  I would like to propose a discussion and a motion to transfer this amount from the construction account to the checking account.
SOLAR PANEL RESEARCH

Emailed Paul Wember to find out the history about the solar panels.  Received this information from him:

“The library is “solar ready” with the roof sloped properly and a conduit run through the roof to make a connection.  Structurally it should be good as well but this should be confirmed after a panel type is selected.  We never proceeded as the pay back didn’t make sense at the time. 

The payback is the analysis we used to determine how long the return on investment would take.  On recent projects the payback on investment has been longer than the life of the panels so you don’t save any money by installing them.  This is compounded by the fact that your facility doesn’t use a ton of energy.  That said if you can get the panels installed at a low cost by obtaining a grant or donation it might make perfect sense.”

I contacted Lighthouse Solar to find information as to where we had left the project.  They have yet to get back to me.  I have a feeling that they might not be interested in pursuing the project again as the library missed the initial deadline and the offer wasn’t as lucrative.  It seems that we would probably need to start from scratch if the library is interested in solar panels in the future. 

PAVING PARKING LOT

I contacted both Paul Wember and Kay Turnbaugh for information and history of the parking lot.  The parking lot was not paved “as a way to reduce costs” (Paul) and “because it drains into the creek, and oil and salts that dripped out of and off of the cars would go into the creek. With a permeable surface, the hope is that most of the pollutants would be absorbed into the ground and take so long to move through the ground into the creek that they wouldn't be as toxic.” (Kay).

We have had a very heavy snow year and the snow plow has been hard on the crushed asphalt.  I have numerous calls into different local excavating companies to see if they can come out and re-grade.  A number of patrons have expressed concern.

PROGRAMMING

Geneva applied and received a $250 mini State grant for the Summer Reading Program.  She is planning a great program for the kids this year revolving around STEM (Science and Technology) which also includes a garden on the vacant lot.

One Book for Colorado was a great success. Geneva planned a special Saturday storytime that was well attended and the kids received a free book supplied by the State Library.

We celebrated National Library Week, April 13th- 19th with some displays.  We are also launching a lovely new bookmark featuring the art-work of long-time library volunteer, Libby Ellis.

Wednesday, April 23rd is World Book Night and the library is a giver this year.  Geneva and Bert will go around town giving away copies of “Dog Stars” by Peter Heller to light or reluctant readers.  We will promote the library as they go along.  The books were provided free of charge by the World Book Night Organization.

LIBRARY

Bert and the Art Committee acquired and worked hard on our beautiful new art display by Marie Channer. 

Bert will be starting a Public Library Association (PLA) 4 week workshop on “How to Win Grants for Your Library”.  She will work on a sample grant and write procedures on what she learns.  She’s very excited about the course.  The cost of the course is $129.

Emily has taken on a large portion of the “library collection maintenance” duties.  She is learning to catalog, process items and Interlibrary Loans and has undertaken the yearly weeding.  She has been tremendous help.

Geneva, Maggie May and I are planning a fundraiser set for August 16th.  It will be held at the library.  We tentatively have 2 music bands lined up, a silent auction with an art focus, some light food and beer/wine.  All proceeds will go to Children programming.

We have a bunch of the Early Literacy Kits up and running.  The new board book bags are very popular.  More on the way.

Lynda McGinley donated a first generation iPad.  I am setting it up as an Early Digital Literacy iPad loaded with App for kids 0-5. Parents with young kids will be able to check it out and take home for a week.  

I have been accepted to do my MLS – University of Wisconsin - Madison.  I will need to attend a week of classes from August 3rd to August 8th in Madison.  This is one time only, and the rest of course is online at my own pace.  Classes start in September 2014.

I have dropped our Recorded Books standing order plan.  They supplied our audio books.  I will be trying out a new company called Micro Marketing.  Recorded books averaged at $99 per book!  Micro Marketing items are around $35 per book.  Recorded Book titles are all available through our OneClick streaming service.

I have read all the board minutes from 2008 to the present to learn and have a historical background of some past issues.  I have cut and copied all discussion concerning the HVAC into a separate document for easy reference.

I am going to look at hiring a part time library assistant with very strong technical skills and marketing and graphic design skills.

I will not be present for the May board meeting.  I will be attending the New Colorado Director’s and Director’s Annual meeting in Glenwood Spring from May 27th to May 30th.  Geneva will hold down the fort whilst I am away.

Neli also discussed with the group potentially allocating funds for a popular DVD collection.  Access to the internet for streaming media is limited in some areas and often unreliable in many others in the mountain community.  Interlibrary lending of DVD’s is limited, as they are easily damaged, so that is not generally an alternative.  Funds would have to be in the budget before grants can be sought.  She plans to survey the community about the attractiveness of such a collection.  
The “Conscience Jar” has been established and is successful so far.

Neli described the skills she would like to see in the Library Assistant she is interested in hiring.  Technical skills, especially with mobile technology, are desirable.
There was an error in printing the branded bookmark the library is preparing as a promotion, and it is being reprinted.  Neli also emphasized that World Book Night was a hugely successful promotion.

Congratulations to Neli for her acceptance to an MLS program!

President’s Report:

None.
Vice President’s Report:

None.

Treasurer’s Report:
Andrea submitted the following written report:

1. As of March 31, 2014, we have approximately $8,158 in our checking account. We have approximately $96,343 in our Savings account, and $83,500 in our Reserve Fund. Our Capital Fund Accounts have approximately $73,808.

2. Income in March 2014 was approximately $42,004 from Boulder County, and approximately $183 from copy/petty cash/fees/interest.  Total Income for March 2014 = $42,187.

3. March 2014 expenses totaled $20,443.30. Of that, $11,860 was for payroll, $2432 for books and materials, of which $1280 was for book purchase, and $1008 was for janitorial. 

4. Please review the potential revised 2014 budget, emailed to you last week by Neli.  If the board votes to approve the transfer of funds from construction to checking then the board can choose to vote on the revised 2014 budget during the April 2014 meeting.

Karen asked about a few items on the Profit and Loss sheet for the month.  Andrea clarified that PTO (part time off) budgeting had been calculated to account for the unpredictability of when staff might use this time.  She also explained that the cost of the alarm system included maintenance for the sprinkler system.  The amount allotted for attorney fees is a precautionary measure, and as such may appear larger than necessary, however it is prudent.
Neli has identified a potential contractor for snow-plowing whose rates are more desirable.

The Board might consider budgeting for the purchase of chairs in the children’s area.

Library Board Liaison’s Report
None.
NEW BUSINESS

Dani moved to approve the 2014 budget.  Emily seconded, and the motion passed unaniomously.
OLD BUSINESS
It has been determined that penalties, if any, in consolidating the construction accounts will be negligible.  The group agreed that we should move all funds in the Construction Money Market account into the Construction Checking account.  
OTHER BUSINESS

Karen will close the P.O. Box used to receive applications during the Director Search.
Dani recommends a co-meeting with the Foundation, and the Board supports the idea.

Dani provided a summarized history of Board activities for the member of the public who may be interested in serving.  Each Board member articulated what they were looking for in a new Board member.  Neli and Andrea agreed that the ideal candidate would act as an advocate for the Director, especially in technology planning, which is critical for establishing grant funding.  Dani would like to see a candidate that is engaged with the community and has an eye toward innovation.  Karen believes that this Board member should be instrumental in programming.  Emily believes that the Board needs assistance in accountability matters concerning outside entities, e.g. contractors.  Interested candidates should submit a letter of interest, and it would be ideal that they meet all current Board members.
ADJOURNMENT

Andrea moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 p.m.  Emily seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
The next Board meeting will be at 7 p.m. on May 28th, 2014.
